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45 CFR Subtitle A (10–1–12 Edition) § 12.2 

(o) Secretary means the Secretary of 
Health and Human Services. 

(p) State means a State of the United 
States, and includes the District of Co-
lumbia, the Commonwealth of Puerto 
Rico, and the Territories and posses-
sions of the United States. 

(q) Surplus when used with respect to 
real property means any excess real 
property not required for the needs and 
the discharge of the responsibilities of 
all Federal agencies as determined by 
the Administrator. 

[45 FR 72173, Oct. 31, 1980, as amended at 53 
FR 7745, Mar. 10, 1988] 

§ 12.2 Scope. 
This part is applicable to surplus real 

property located within any State 
which is appropriate for assignment to, 
or which has been assigned to, the De-
partment for transfer for public health 
purposes, as provided for in section 
203(k) of the Act. 

§ 12.3 General policies. 
(a) It is the policy of the Department 

to foster and assure maximum utiliza-
tion of surplus real property for public 
health purposes, including research. 

(b) Transfers may be made only to 
States, their political subdivisions and 
instrumentalities, tax-supported public 
health institutions, and nonprofit pub-
lic health institutions which (except 
for institutions which lease property to 
assist the homeless under Title V of 
Pub. L. 100–77) have been held tax-ex-
empt under section 501(c)(3) of the In-
ternal Revenue Code of 1954. 

(c) Real property will be requested 
for assignment only when the Depart-
ment has determined that the property 
is suitable and needed for public health 
purposes. The amount of real and re-
lated personal property to be trans-
ferred shall not exceed normal oper-
ating requirements of the applicant. 
Such property will not be requested for 
assignment unless it is needed at the 
time of application for public health 
purposes or will be so needed within 
the immediate or foreseeable future. 
Where construction or major renova-
tion is not required or proposed, the 
property must be placed into use with-
in twelve (12) months from the date of 
transfer. When construction or major 
renovation is contemplated at the time 

of transfer, the property must be 
placed in use within 36 months from 
the date of transfer. If the applicable 
time limitation is not met, the trans-
feree shall either commence payments 
in cash to the Department for each 
month thereafter during which the pro-
posed use has not been implemented or 
take such other action as set forth in 
§ 12.12 as is deemed appropriate by the 
Department. Such monthly payments 
shall be computed on the basis of the 
current fair market value of the prop-
erty at the time of the first payment 
by subtracting therefrom any portion 
of the purchase price paid in cash at 
the time of transfer, and by dividing 
the balance by the total number of 
months in the period of restriction. If 
the facility has not been placed into 
use within eight (8) years of the date of 
the deed, title to the property will be 
revested in the United States, or, at 
the discretion of the Department, the 
restrictions and conditions may be ab-
rogated in accordance with § 12.9. 

(d) Transfers will be made only after 
the applicant has certified that the 
proposed program is not in conflict 
with State or local zoning restrictions, 
building codes, or similar limitations. 

(e) Organizations which may be eligi-
ble include those which provide care 
and training for the physically and 
mentally ill, including medical care of 
the aged and infirm; clinical services; 
services (including shelter) to homeless 
individuals; other public health serv-
ices (including water and sewer); or 
similar services devoted primarily to 
the promotion and protection of public 
health. In addition, organizations 
which provide assistance to homeless 
individuals may be eligible for leases 
under title V of Public Law 100–77. Ex-
cept for the provision of services (in-
cluding shelter) to homeless individ-
uals, organizations which have as their 
principal purpose the providing of cus-
todial or domiciliary care are not eligi-
ble. The eligible organization must be 
authorized to carry out the activity for 
which it requests the property. 

(f) An applicant’s plan of operation 
will not be approved unless it provides 
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that the applicant will not discrimi-
nate because of race, color, sex, handi-
cap, or national origin in the use of the 
property. 

[45 FR 72173, Oct. 31, 1980, as amended at 53 
FR 7745, Mar. 10, 1988; 55 FR 32252, Aug. 8, 
1990] 

§ 12.4 Limitations. 

(a) Surplus property transferred pur-
suant to this part will be disposed of on 
an ‘‘as is, where is,’’ basis without war-
ranty of any kind. 

(b) Unless excepted by the General 
Services Administrator in his assign-
ment, mineral rights will be conveyed 
together with the surface rights. 

§ 12.5 Awards. 

Where there is more than one appli-
cant for the same property, it will be 
awarded to the applicant having a pro-
gram of utilization which provides, in 
the opinion of the Department, the 
greatest public benefit. Where the 
property will serve more than one pro-
gram, it will be apportioned to fit the 
needs of as many programs as is prac-
ticable. 

§ 12.6 Notice of available property. 

Reasonable publicity will be given to 
the availability of surplus real prop-
erty which is suitable for assignment 
to the Department for transfer for pub-
lic health uses. The Department will 
establish procedures reasonably cal-
culated to afford all eligible users hav-
ing a legitimate interest in acquiring 
the property for such uses an oppor-
tunity to make an application therefor. 
However, publicity need not be given to 
the availability of surplus real prop-
erty which is occupied and being used 
for eligible public health purposes at 
the time the property is declared sur-
plus, the occupant expresses interest in 
the property, and the Department de-
termines that it has a continuing need 
therefor. 

§ 12.7 Applications for surplus real 
property. 

Applications for surplus real prop-
erty for public health purposes shall be 
made to the Department through the 

office specified in the notice of avail-
ability. 

[55 FR 32252, Aug. 8, 1990] 

§ 12.8 Assignment of surplus real prop-
erty. 

(a) Notice of interest in a specific 
property for public health purposes will 
be furnished the General Services Ad-
ministrator by the Department at the 
earliest possible date. 

(b) Requests to the Administrator for 
assignment of surplus real property to 
the Department for transfer for public 
health purposes will be based on the 
following conditions: 

(1) The Department has an acceptable 
application for the property. 

(2) The applicant is willing, author-
ized, and in a position to assume imme-
diate care, custody, and maintenance 
of the property. 

(3) The applicant is able, willing and 
authorized to pay the administrative 
expenses incident to the transfer. 

(4) The applicant has the necessary 
funds, or the ability to obtain such 
funds, to carry out the approved pro-
gram of use of the property. 

§ 12.9 General disposal terms and con-
ditions. 

(a) Surplus real property transfers 
under this part will be limited to pub-
lic health purposes. Transferees shall 
be entitled to a public benefit allow-
ance in terms of a percentage which 
will be applied against the value of the 
property to be conveyed. Such an al-
lowance will be computed on the basis 
of benefits to the United States from 
the use of such property for public 
health purposes. The computation of 
such public benefit allowances will be 
in accordance with Exhibit A attached 
hereto and made a part hereof. 

(b) A transfer of surplus real property 
for public health purposes is subject to 
the disapproval of the Administrator 
within 30 days after notice is given to 
him of the proposed transfer. 

(c) Transfers will be on the following 
terms and conditions: 

(1) The transferee will be obligated to 
utilize the property continuously in ac-
cordance with an approved plan of op-
eration. 

(2) The transferee will not be per-
mitted to sell, lease or sublease, rent, 
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